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Jan 2022 Message to Members 

Chapter Members, 

Happy New Year!  Despite the challenges of COVID, we had a 

very successful 2021.  While COVID is still with us, we have 

adjusted our operations to address the new environment.  

Vaccinations, masking and awareness of social distancing have 
allowed us to once again meet indoors in person.  For those who 

are still uncomfortable meeting indoors, we have also put our 

meetings online where appropriate.  This will become our new 

normal. 

 

Holiday Social/Annual Meeting 5 Dec 

 

Our Holiday Social was originally scheduled to be at the home of Paul and Carolyn Beck.  
Due to the difficulties in maintaining social distancing for a large number of attendees in a 

private home, it was decided to move the function to Kirkwood Presbyterian Church, which 

revised their COVID policies to allow the serving of food.  Carolyn coordinated the potluck 

luncheon and with Susan Bauer and David and Patsy Meadows, brought decorations which 

members used to decorate the church hall and the dining tables. 
 

We had an excellent turnout with 33 members and guests in attendance.  There was also an 

ample supply of delicious food brought by our members.  Thanks to all who attended. 

 
This was also our annual meeting.  The first item of business was the election of officers.  The 

following members were elected to the positions shown for 2022: 

 

Barbara Kirkwood – President  
 

Ralph Habegger – Vice President  

 

Paul Beck – Treasurer  

 
Joanne Neckel – Secretary 

 

Our treasurer, Paul Beck gave a report on the financial status of the chapter.  His report is 

attached as an addendum to this message.  The highlight was that we had a VERY successful 
year in raising funds through our plant sales.  We grossed a total of $15,051 through our 

various plant sales in 2021.  The chapter also approved the budget for 2022. 

 

Based on the recommendations of the Executive Committee and on input from the attendees, 
the following donations for 2021 were approved: 

 

                         $1,500 Green Springs Title 1 (subsidizes school visits for schools in low 

income areas) 
                         $1,615 for a bench for Jenkins Arboretum (this will have a plaque with the 

chapter name and will be in the Holly Springs Legacy Garden supported by the chapter.) 

                          

                         $2,000 ASA General Fund 

 
                          $1,200 to Jenkins Arboretum 

   

                         $300 to Kirkwood Presbyterian in appreciation for the use of their hall and 

grounds for chapter activities. (This is in addition to $200 which was previously approved by 
the Executive Committee). 
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Below are some photos from the Holiday Social.   

 

 

 

 
Delicious collection of desserts – photo J. 

Neckel 

 Attendees enjoy a delicious meal with other 

chapter members 

 

 

 
Judy Shapleigh visits the salad table  Carolyn Beck carves the ham photo J. 

Neckel 

 

 

 
Paul Beck gives the treasurer’s report  Outgoing and incoming Presidents – photo 

B. Reinke 
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     Several ARS and ASA Chapters will be hosting a Zoom Lecture by Dr. Ralf Bauer on Sunday, 

January 30, 2022 at 2:00 PM.  Ralf (pictured above) lives in Germany but is becoming a noted 
authority on the native azaleas and rhododendrons of the Eastern U.S.  He will discuss his trips along 

scenic rivers in the Panhandle of Florida with native azalea expert Ron Miller (below) to study the 

native azalea, R. austrinum.   Few people are aware of the diversity of this species since much of 

its habitat is only accessible by boat. Ralf is an excellent photographer as evidenced by these photos 
taken from his PowerPoint presentation. Expect to see more gorgeous flowers and stunning scenery, 
but also companion plants and wildlife, too.         

Rhododendron austrinum in the Wild - 2 pm 30 January Dr. Ralf Bauer 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

How to Connect 

     ARS Treasurer, Dave 

Banks, will handle the 

technical side of the 
Zoom connection. A few 

days prior to the event, 

we will provide a link and 

instructions on how to 
join the meeting. 

 

Save the Date: 

January 30! 
  Potomac Valley Chapter 

ARS 

  Middle Atlantic Chapter 

ARS 

  Azalea Chapter ARS 
  Mason-Dixon Chapter 

ARS 

  Northern Virginia 

Chapter ASA 
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2022 ASA Convention Lafayette, LA  10-13 March 2022 

 
After having to cancel the last two conventions 

due to COVID, the society will meet once 

again this year in Lafayette, LA.  The 

convention committee has done a lot of 
planning to promote the beautiful venues in 

and around Lafayette.  It should be a 

wonderful convention and it will be great to 

see old friends from different parts of the 
country.  More information on the convention 

and the various venues is in the summer, fall 

and winter issues of The Azalean.  Additional 

information on the convention is also 
available through the society website at 

https://www.azaleas.org/convention-2022/.  

 

Registration can be accomplished online or by mailing in a registration form with your 

payment.  A copy of the registration form is located on the last page of this newsletter.  A 
link for online registration is on the society homepage or at 

https://www.azaleas.org/convention-registration/?id=48&sh=inline.   

 

All of you should have received (or will soon receive) ballots for society officers and for best 
article in The Azalean for 2021.  These ballots are included in the mailing for the Winter 

issue of The Azalean.   

 

Please fill these ballots out and send them to the Society Secretary, Donna Palmer, 1106 S. 
Evans Road South, White Hall, AR 71602-9430.  Ballots should be mailed early enough to be 

received by 1 March 2022. 

 

Sad News – Ann Mangels 

 
We have just been notified that chapter member Ann Mangels passed away unexpectedly 

due to cardiac arrest on 31 December.  Ann lived in Cockeysville, MD with her husband Bill. 

They have been members of the ASA for over 30 years. Ann was also a past president of the 

American Rhododendron Society and a Gold Medal recipient.  Ann will be greatly missed 
by those who knew her.  Our condolences go to Bill and the rest of the Mangels family. 

 

Plant Sale Coordinator  

 
The chapter is looking for a volunteer to be Plant Sale Coordinator.  This individual’s 

responsibilities are to coordinate, as necessary, with the venue where we will be conducting 

the sale and to be the central point of contact for soliciting volunteers and for disseminating 

necessary information to them.  If you are interested in the position or would like more 
information, contact Rick Bauer at rickfbauer@gmail.com or (757) 771-4446. 

Membership Renewal  

We are at the start of a new year.  Unfortunately, we still have members who have not yet 

renewed their memberships for 2022.  Your membership expiration date is on the mailing 

envelope of The Azalean or can be found on the ASA membership database.   

If your membership expired, PLEASE take this time now to renew.  Instructions for doing so 

are on the society’s website at  https://www.azaleas.org/joinus/  or you can call Paul Beck, 

at (703) 860-5676 and renew over the phone.   

 

Lafayette Visitor's Center - photo D. Lanclos 

https://www.azaleas.org/convention-2022/
https://www.azaleas.org/convention-registration/?id=48&sh=inline
mailto:rickfbauer@gmail.com
https://www.azaleas.org/joinus/
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Garden Photos  

 
We welcome the submission of photos of our member’s gardens.  While most photos are taken 

when gardens are in bloom in the spring and summer, garden foliage can also be beautiful, 

especially in the fall.  

 
Thanks to Barry Sperling for sharing the photos below.  All members are encouraged to 

submit photos of their gardens to Rick Bauer at rickfbauer@gmail.com. 

 

 

 

 

Shade Bed 

 

 Japanese Maple 

 

 

 

 

Japanese Maple 

 

 Panorama 

 

Calendar of Upcoming Events – 

 

Below is the schedule for 2022.  The calendar is also available on the chapter website at 

https://nv-asa.org/events.  A number of events have a date of TBD (to be determined).  These 

events will occur, however final coordination has not yet been done on the scheduling. 

Check the online chapter calendar for the latest updates.  

Date Event Organization Location 

Jan 30 2pm Rhododendron 

austrinum in the Wild 

ARS/ASA Zoom presentation 

Mar 9-13 ASA Convention ASA Lafayette, LA 

Mar 27 Meeting with speaker, 

plant exchange  

NV-ASA Kirkwood Presbyterian 

Apr 23 Bonsai Day NV-ASA Beck Home 

April /May TBD Dedication of Holly 

Springs Legacy Garden 

Jenkins 

Arboretum 

Devon, PA 

April TBD Member Open Garden NV-ASA Various 

https://nv-asa.org/events
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May 5-8 ARS Convention in 

Washington State 

American 

Rhododendron 

Society 

Vancouver, WA 

May TBD Member Open Garden   NV-ASA Various 

May TBD 

(tentative) 

Meadowlark Plant Sale NV-ASA Meadowlark 

Gardens 

May TBD 

(tentative) 

Meadowlark Plant Sale NV-ASA Meadowlark 

Gardens 

Jul 17 Cutting Exchange NV-ASA Kirkwood Presbyterian 

Sept 24 Fall Sale   NV-ASA Kirkwood Presbyterian 

Oct 30 Meeting with speaker NV-ASA Kirkwood Presbyterian 

Oct 30 Executive Committee 

Mtg 

NV-ASA Kirkwood Presbyterian 

Dec 4 Holiday Party NV-ASA Barb and John Kirkwood’s 

Home 

 

Other Activities/Notes –  

Miscellaneous –    

Photos for The Azalea Clipper/Facebook – We are looking for pictures of 
your garden to share with other members on our chapter Facebook page and 

in the Clipper.  Now is the time to show off a little.  Send me your pictures at 

rickfbauer@gmail.com. We are also always looking for articles for The Azalea 

Clipper.  They don’t have to be long and can be on any azalea related subject 
(e.g., gardens (public or private), hybridizers, companion plants etc.).  Pictures 

are also always appreciated.  Please consider writing an article.  Contact me at 

rickfbauer@gmail.com or 757-771-4446 if you have any questions.  Clipper 

articles can also be the basis for later submissions to The Azalean (see below).   
 

The Azalean – The editor of The Azalean depends on member submissions of 

articles of interest to the general ASA membership.  If you have an article to 

share, send it to them at theazalean@gmail.com.  Articles should be submitted 

as Microsoft Word documents.  Illustrations are highly encouraged and should 

be at least 4 x 6 inches at 300 dpi. 

 

mailto:rickfbauer@gmail.com
mailto:theazalean@gmail.com
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